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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held virtually by Zoom on 8th June 2020

Present:  Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, R Catford, B Fitzsimmons, S Smith, A Palmer, H Palmer, 
A Goodyear, J Bean, Clerk M Whiting, Ward Cllr Collins, 2 members of public
Public participation: Questions raised regarding CBC executive committee meeting on 16th June when the Luton Road bus shelter will be discussed. Councillors are aware of the meeting and will make representation.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

All members in attendance.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Russell Payments.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 27th April 2020 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  

4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
​Village Garden Services have completed pond area refurbishment.
Following new Government guidelines announced on 11th May, Parish Warden returned to work 13th May. To ensure safe return to work, a Covid-19 health and safety risk assessment was completed by Clerk, Chairman and Warden. To assist parish warden with childcare due to school closure, hours were amended. Regular contracted hours will resume from 15th June. Warden has been instructed to follow government guidelines at all times including wearing gloves and returning to Heathfield Centre hand washing facilities any time required. Use face coverings when required and comply with social distancing guidelines at all times. Will continue to be provided with any PPE required and will contact Clerk or Chairman with any concerns or additional requirements. 
5. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
CaddWatch activities are still suspended due to coronavirus. No crime stats have been received.
Cllr Tomlin aware that arrests have been made in connection with spate of house burglaries during Christmas.
6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

CBC Executive Committee will discuss Luton Road brick shelter at a virtual meeting on Tuesday 16th June. Agenda and meeting details forwarded to all Councillors. It was AGREED to register Cllr Tomlin to speak on behalf of the parish council. Following overwhelming local support for retaining the shelter, Caddington Parish Council support the review of the decision taken in December 2018 and recommendation to reach a fresh decision in light of the Caddington parish council consultation response. Support CBC undertaking and funding work to improve visibility to enable shelter to remain in current location. Clerk to enquire with CBC if the parish council need to apply for a licence in order for shelter to remain in location.
7:15pm Cllr S Smith joined the meeting
7. APPOINT INTERNAL AUDITOR & REVIEW EFFECTIVENESS OF INTERNAL CONTROL

It was RESOLVED to continue to appoint Ray Foster as the Parish Council’s internal auditor.

Letter from Internal Auditor Ray Foster advises he is satisfied that the statutory requirements have been complied with and proper accounts and procedures adopted.  The Annual internal audit report 2019/20 had been completed and signed by Ray Foster on 3rd May 2020. 

It was RESOLVED that the Council have undertaken an adequate review of its effectiveness of the internal audit process covering the following five: scope of internal audit, independence, competence, relationships, planning and reporting. 
	Heading 
	Question
	Answer
	Detail

	Scope of Internal Audit
	Does the internal aspect sufficiently cover all aspects of the finance controls relevant to Parish Council? Are the terms of reference in place and approved   
	Yes 
	Financial regulations are adopted, and reviewed on Annual basis

	Independence 
	Is the internal auditor sufficiently independent, unbiased and objective?
	Yes
	Long term auditor. Parish Clerk for a local Parish.

	Competence
	Is the Internal Auditor competent to carry out their work ethically, with integrity and objectivity 
	Yes
	Retired accountant and an Internal auditor for several years and other parish councils.

	Relationships
	Is the Clerk/RFO (Responsible Finance Officer) consulted in the internal Audit Plan?  The responsibilities of  the Parish Council are understood and training give as necessary
	Yes 
	Training Programmes are available for members and staff.

	Audit Planning and reproving 
	Is there a plan in place for when the internal Audit will be undertaken and does the plan properly take account of risk 
	 Yes 
	Council follows the governance and accountability for local Councillors guide (England) 2014 and external Auditor.

Risk assessment format reviewed and adopted.  


8. COMPLETE 2019/20 ANNUAL RETURN AND APPROVE SECTIONS 1 & 2

The following bank reconciliation and full accounts had been provided to Councillors prior to meeting:

	Balance at 31.03.19 b/fwd
	
	 £          115,859.10 

	Plus income to date
	
	 £          135,972.41 

	Subtotal
	
	 £          251,831.51 

	Less payments to date
	
	 £            87,395.39 

	CLOSING FUNDS BALANCE
	 £          164,436.12 

	Represented by balance 
	
	

	Current Account
	
	 £          114,790.83 

	Tracker Account
	
	 £            50,972.40 

	Subtotal
	
	 £          165,763.23 

	less unpresented cheques
	
	 £              1,327.11 

	CLOSING BALANCE
	
	 £          164,436.12 

	DIFFERENCE
	
	-£                     0.00 

	Unpresented cheques
	
	

	106227
	Pension
	 £                 688.49 

	106229
	VGS
	 £                 638.62 

	
	total
	 £              1,327.11 


It was RESOLVED to approve Section 1 Annual Governance Statement 2019/20 to be signed by the Chair and the Clerk/RFO.

It was RESOLVED to approve Section 2 Accounting Statements 2019/20 to be signed by the Chair and the Clerk/RFO.

Clerk to make necessary arrangements to send to external auditor and publish on the website in compliance with the Transparency Code for Smaller Authorities.

In accordance with Financial Regulation 2.1, a non bank signatory Councillor will sign the bank reconciliation and the original bank statements as evidence of verification.

9. ROSPA REPORTS

Clerk received Rospa safety inspection reports following checks at the parks and pond and forwarded to Parish Warden and Chairman. Following current Government guidelines, play area equipment remains closed due to Covid-19. Although there were no major safety issues raised by Rospa, swings in Elm Ave Park & elephant in Rushmore Park will require repairs before reopening.

A resident has raised concern of rats at the pond. There are no mention of these in the report on 12th May and Rospa advises if the Inspector had encountered or seen evidence of rats he would have put these findings within the report. They also advised it is not uncommon for rats and other vermin to be attracted to public places especially ponds as they have a ready supply of water and food remnants available and recommended contacting district council pest control officer. Following this, Clerk was advised by CBC they have no statutory obligation to provide a domestic pest control service and refer Pest Control enquiries to their contractor SDK Pest Control. Councillors have seen water voles at the pond and believe resident may have mistaken these as rats as they are similar looking. Water voles are fully protected.
It was AGREED to monitor pond area and to order any parts required for play area equipment in order for Village Garden Services to make repairs as advised in Rospa report. Government guidelines to be followed when restrictions on play equipment are lifted and Clerk to arrange cleaning of equipment in lines with guidelines with Village Garden Services.
10. RUSHMORE LEASE RENEWAL
Parish Council Solicitor Nick Ginger has raised four concerns with the Heads of Terms and draft Lease proposed by Bidwells on behalf of The St Albans Diocesan Board of Finance. These were read out to Councilors and it was agreed for our solicitor to proceed in the best interests of the parish council and raise the changes of terms.
11. DEFIBRILLATOR

EDF Energy are currently not carrying out meter connections due to Covid-19. They have parish council instructions in place to install once their restrictions are lifted.
12. HEATHFIELD SITE
On 19th May Joe Welch, CBC Acquisitions and Disposals Estates Assets Manager, emailed an update:

The Council is yet to confirm whether any redevelopment of the site will include a GP surgery in addition to the community facility and residential units.  We are working up several proposals for the Council to choose between.  Each proposal needs to be credible and feasible in terms of objectives, finances and planning so we have started on technical work and surveys that will inform each of the option site layouts (and of course all site common elements of each option).  The options will include development with and without a new GP surgery, with a refurbished/remodelled existing hall, and a new purpose built hall (perhaps in an alternative strategic location on the site).

So whilst there is no confirmed decision yet things are moving and you may have observed activity on site.  The topographical, ecological, arboriculture surveys have all taken place and the initial archaeological scheme has been drafted.  The archaeology WSI recommends some field evaluation in the form of a geophysical survey and trial trenching so please be aware that the former playing field area will be subjected to some digging soon.

The options appraisal work I have described is likely to take some months to conclude but we will update and consult once the Council confirms a preferred site layout option.

Councillors concerned that email only refers to a ‘hall’ when the parish council and Heathfield members want a ‘community building’ (not just a hall) provided at the site. Clerk to respond that the Parish council wish to stress the importance of including the parish council and Heathfield working group members in these initial design proposals to ensure that the provision of a community building and any potential uplift between a basic building from S106 funding and additional enhancements are considered and what financial implication these will have. 
The Heathfield Centre is currently closed due to Covid-19. CBC are using the facility as storage for office and cleaning equipment. The parish council also have several items stored at Heathfield. These include a large marquee which is rarely used. Caddington Sports and Social Club are able to store the marquee if they are also permitted by the parish council to use it. It was AGREED Sports and Social Club to store and use marquee on basis it remains available for Caddington groups and organisations to use as required.
7:30pm Ward Cllr Collins joined the meeting
6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

Ward Cllr Collins advised he has visited Ward Cllr Eddie Perry. He is on the road to recovery and will remain as a Ward Cllr until December.

Has been made aware of activities at field rear of Brick Kiln Farm, Chaul End Road Caddington. Enforcement officers are involved and taking action.

Jockey Farm planning application was refused and CBC are proceeding with enforcement.
Greenvale application still under consideration. Police have made comments and raised serious concerns of crime levels. CBC investigating with Police if correctly reported as fear of crime can be a planning consideration.

CBC are offering Discretionary Grant Funds to support businesses which are struggling to survive due to the coronavirus restrictions. Details available on their website. Cllr A Palmer thank CBC on behalf of Aley Green Cemetery committee for their grant award.
Whipsnade Zoo are seriously struggling financially due to Covid-19 closure. Encourage residents to visit when able to reopen and donate to them. It was AGREED the closure of Whipsnade Zoo would be a terrible loss to the area and the parish council will assist in making residents aware and also look to see if feasible to assist financially.

13. CORRESPONDENCE
22/5 CBC Joe Welch, Heathfield update forwarded to all Cllrs & Heathfield working group members

27/5 CBC Traffic orders to support social distancing
May - Thank you emails and letters from organisations provided with grants

30/5 Request from Caddington Girl Guide to register ‘Safe places’ Forwarded to Ward Cllr Collins to progress with CBC as membership of the scheme has to be considered at District Council level initially in order for the parish council to join
4/6 Aley Green Cemetery Committee meeting minutes from 28/5 – fwd to Cllrs

1/6 Carol Jones, Village sign is almost complete and a photo for comments was circulated to all Councillors 

4/6 CBC Covid 19 bulletin – fwd email to all Cllrs


14. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment and two authorised signatories were instructed to sign the below cheques:
	Date
	Cheque
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Total 

	01/06/2020
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £      10.00 

	01/06/2020
	STO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management 
	 £      45.00 

	01/06/2020
	STO
	M Whiting
	Salary 
	 £  1,500.00 

	01/06/2020
	DD
	Affinity Water
	One off pay before transfer to Castle
	 £     170.76 

	24/06/2020
	DD
	O2
	PC & Warden phone 
	 £      54.89 

	25/06/2020
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary 
	 £     625.39 

	28/06/2020
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      37.79 

	11/05/2020
	106254
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maint & pond area refurbish
	 £  1,166.62 

	11/05/2020
	106255
	Ray Foster
	2019/20 internal audit
	 £     100.00 

	13/05/2020
	106256
	Premier Stores Caddington
	Box 100 Large Latex gloves for Darren
	 £        7.99 

	08/06/2020
	106257
	M Whiting
	Balance salary & expenses June
	 £     292.22 

	08/06/2020
	106258
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension June
	 £     747.01 

	08/06/2020
	106259
	HMRC
	Tax NI June
	 £     801.49 

	08/06/2020
	106260
	M Whiting
	Balance salary & expenses July
	 £     199.35 

	08/06/2020
	106261
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension July
	 £     747.01 

	08/06/2020
	106262
	HMRC
	Tax NI July
	 £     801.49 

	08/06/2020
	106263
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maint May
	 £     638.62 

	08/06/2020
	106264
	Playsafety
	Rospa inspections
	 £     412.80 

	08/06/2020
	106265
	Community Heartbeat
	Defib support 2019-20
	 £     151.20 

	08/06/2020
	106266
	Affordable Companies
	Covid Play area signage, Parish Warden Gloves
	 £      138.42 

	01/07/2020
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £      10.00 

	01/07/2020
	STO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management 
	 £      45.00 

	01/07/2020
	STO
	M Whiting
	Salary 
	 £  1,500.00 

	01/07/2020
	DD
	Affinity Water
	One off pay before transfer to Castle
	 £     170.76 

	24/07/2020
	DD
	O2
	PC & Warden phone 
	 £      54.89 

	25/07/2020
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary 
	 £     625.39 

	28/07/2020
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      37.79 


It was AGREED further payments requiring authorisation and signatory are delegated to Barclays Bank authorised signatories Chair M Russell and Vice Chair M Tomlin to make payments out of meetings under delegated powers. Clerk to report details of payments to next meeting. Clerk has investigated options for online banking and Unity Bank appear to provide the best service. It was AGREED Clerk to proceed with application to Unity Bank with signatories Chair M Russell and Vice Chair M Tomlin.
15. PLANNING 
CB/20/01233/FULL Greenvale, Watling Street, Caddington LU6 3QP
Re-submission of planning application CB/19/03745/FULL - Alterations to Site Layout and addition of new caravans to provide a maximum of 9 Chalets, 20 Tourers and 20 associated days rooms and a play area (Zone B)

Design and access statement is saying, in our opinion, that other granted permissions for this site are no longer relevant. Because if this new application gets permission it will out rule all others which we will consider and understand.

We, as Caddington parish council planning committee and our two ward officers at the time, agreed with South Beds District council for change of use of land which is now known as Zone B for traveller site for 9 mobile homes/caravans on single plots including parking and touring caravans and play area, which was deemed to be an acceptable number for the size of plot. The new application seems to have reduced the 9 original mobile homes and removed their touring caravan status. We were under the impression that travellers have a right for their own touring caravans. Does this application change that? 

It seems after examining this new application that if permission is granted there will be a total of 29 plots, medium and small, on site crammed in to where it was agreed to nine. Also now there are 10 dayroom blocks and by examining the site plan and drawing Zone B seems to have enough room to accommodate the said above new additions. 

We would like to object because we feel that 20 new additions named as tourers and with the installation of dayrooms this would mean they are permanent plots which would make the site grossly over developed.

With all these caravans crammed together would the site meet with health and safety regulations under its licence?

The site plan shows a reasonable amount of distance between the 9 caravans with parking plots but is there enough room between the tourers for parking. It looks good on the plan but owing to the fact that I am working from an A4 drawing I have questions as to know where 29 vehicles would park.

This is a travellers site in the greenbelt and in our opinion this is contrary to greenbelt policy where this could be seen as overcrowding and have a harmful effect on the greenbelt and its surrounding area. 

As previously said this site will be overcrowded if permission is granted. By granting permission for this number of units could it have an adverse effect on the residents by being crammed together? Maybe a reduction in units would be more acceptable.

CB/20/01360/FULL 58 Hyde Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4HE
Two storey side extension and single-storey garage extension.
As the applicant has changed his application from last time where we had no objection, we would like to say that we refer this new application to the officer’s decision.

CB/HDG/20/00214 Land at Mancroft Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4EN

5 metre length of hedgerow removal to allow for sewer connection to be laid for future care home building

Owing to the fact that we cannot find documentation of this application on the website and are not able to understand the complexity we would like to leave it in the hands of CBC Tree officer Andy Jones.

CB/20/01475/RM Land at Cotswold Farm Business Park, Millfield Lane, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4AJ

Reserved Matters of access, appearance, landscape, layout and scale relating to the erection of 86 residential units (Class C2), a Village Centre, an Energy Building and associated infrastructure ('Phase 1') following outline planning permission reference CB/18/04602/OUT for the construction of an integrated Care Village of up to 200 residential units (Class C2). Details pursuant to planning conditions 3, 4, 5, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18 and 20 attached to application reference CB/18/04602/OUT.
We are aware that this is for reserved matters and the planning application has been granted and a 106 has been agreed and where we have no objection we still have grave concerns.

We still feel that this is completely the wrong location for an elderly persons care village. It is located along a single track country lane and will have proposed passing bays which,in our opinion, a very dangerous entry and exit onto the lane. So in our opinion for the daily flow of extreme traffic the lane will become a bottle neck. Even with passing bays the road is inadequate for the proposed application with probably 800 vehicles a day. 

With the building of three storey units it will have a massive visual impact in the greenbelt for years to come. We feel that the design seriously needs to be examined and the re-locating of the blocks on the plot should be situated in such a way that it lessens the impact on the greenbelt.


CB/20/01596/FULL 254 Mancroft Road, Aley Green, Luton, LU1 4DR

Alterations to existing front porch, alterations to existing rear elevation and insertion of side window in staircase

No objection
CB/20/01769/FULL 13 Hawthorn Crescent, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4EQ

Demolition of existing garage and erection of a single storey rear extension with flat roof, hip-to-gable loft conversion, single storey side extension, front dormer with pitched roof and rear dormer with flat roof.

No objection

CB/20/01776/FULL 20 Five Oaks, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4JE

Part single, part two storey front and side extension, single storey rear extension with flat roof and roof lights. Loft conversion with dormer window to the rear and 2 velux windows to the front roof slope. New render.
No objection

CBC Enforcement officers are taking action at field rear of Brick Kiln Farm, Chaul End Road Caddington. Cllr A Palmer is aware of the situation and assisting planning enforcement officers with their enquiries.
Public participation: Caddington Cobra is operating successfully and village response has been fantastic. There is now a huge befriending network with old and new volunteers. Lots of positive feedback has been received and volunteers now seeing how they can assist shielding residents with larger food shops rather than just essentials. It is hoped that new volunteers will remain as Caddington Care helpers once Covid crisis is over. Parish Councillors thanked all volunteers for their help and Cllrs A & H Palmer personally thanked them for their personal assistance as both have been shielding.
Meeting Closed at 8:10pm
6
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------

